
 
TOWN OF SALEM 

BOARD OF SELECTMEN 
REGULAR MEETING MINUTES 

TUESDAY, AUGUST 7, 2018 – 7:00 P.M. 
SALEM TOWN OFFICE BUILDING 

 
 
PRESENT ABSENT 
Kevin Lyden none 
Edward Chmielewski, Jr. 
David Kennedy 
Ron LaBonte 
Hugh McKenney 
 
 
CALL TO ORDER: 
First Selectman Lyden called the meeting to order at 7:03 p.m. 

1. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

2. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: JULY 3, 2018 REGULAR MEETING 
M/S/C: Kennedy/McKenney, to approve the Regular Meeting Minutes of July 3, 2018, with 

the following amendment: 
Page 1, item 4 – Correspondence/Public Comments, last sentence: 

GLA Member Neddo, a retired firefighter, reported that the two reservoirs dry 
hydrants, which are at least 95% clogged, have … 

Discussion: None. Voice vote, 5-0, all in favor. 

3. CORRESPONDENCE/PUBLIC COMMENTS: none 

4. AGENDA: 
A. Bicentennial Committee Update 

Selectman and Bicentennial Committee Co-Chairman Chmielewski reported on the 
Committee’s progress. Using the guidelines presented by the Board of Selectmen, the 
Committee established its foundation by creating and approving a Mission Statement and 
determining their goals. The Committee plans to coordinate key events around which various 
Town organizations/groups would be invited to contribute to the celebration by hosting their 
own programs/events around the bicentennial theme. The first event will be a soft opening/kick-
off at the Town’s Annual Tree Lighting Ceremony in December during which a large 
sign/banner will be unveiled announcing the Town’s Bicentennial. Whenever possible, the 
events will be dovetailed into existing Town events, e.g., the Memorial Day Parade, Baseball’s 
Opening Day, etc. A multi-media presentation, created by Bruce Rodgers and summarizing the 
overall feel of the celebration, will be presented to the Board of Selectmen at their next regular 
meeting.  
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Selectman and Bicentennial Committee Member Kennedy recited the Committee’s Mission 
Statement and Goals. First Selectman Lyden commended the Committee and proposed that the 
Board of Selectmen provide any future Committees with guidance by establishing their charge 
at the time of their formation. Selectman McKenney agreed and suggested that it be 
incorporated on the list of items to revise in the Town Charter, should it not already be included. 
Selectman Chmielewski concurred. 

M/S/C: Lyden/LaBonte, to approve and endorse the following Mission Statement for the 
Bicentennial Committee: 

The goal of the Bicentennial Committee is to create a Town-wide celebration of 
the 200 years since the founding of Salem, CT, with events all year to honor the 
past and present leaving a legacy for the future. 

Discussion: None. Voice vote, 5-0, all in favor. 

Bicentennial Committee Member John Cooke stated that their formal approval and endorsement 
of the Mission Statement helps clarify their task, enabling them to move forward. Selectman 
Kennedy commended and expressed his appreciation of both Bicentennial Committee Members 
Cooke and Marilyn Vache for their contributions to the Committee thus far. Selectman 
Chmielewski stated that, armed with their charge, the Committee will begin approaching 
various Town organizations for their involvement and a master calendar of events will be 
created so as to properly coordinate and manage the events. In response to Bicentennial 
Committee Alternate Member William Schultz, First Selectman Lyden encouraged him to 
present his comments and ideas for the celebration to the Committee at their next meeting. 

B. Appoint Bruce Rodgers to Bicentennial Committee 
M/S/C: LaBonte/Chmielewski, to appoint Bruce Rodgers as a Full Member of the 

Bicentennial Committee. Discussion: None. Voice vote, 5-0, all in favor. 

C. Appoint Marilyn Vache as a Full Member of the Bicentennial Committee 
M/S/C: Lyden/Kennedy, to appoint Marilyn Vache from an Alternate to a Full Member 

of the Bicentennial Committee. Discussion: None. Voice vote, 5-0, all in favor. 

D. Appoint Chris Rios to the Gardner Lake Authority 
Chris Rios is a long-time Salem resident and owner of property located on Gardner Lake. His 
wife, Anne Marie, who was previously appointed, is unable to serve on the Authority. 
M/S/C: Lyden/Kennedy, to appoint Chris Rios as a Member of the Gardner Lake 

Authority. Discussion: None. Voice vote, 5-0, all in favor. 

E. Secretary of the State letter regarding Electronic Voting (related documents attached) 
First Selectman Lyden provided a brief background regarding the possibility of allowing 
residents to vote electronically during the Town Meetings. Town Attorney William Kollman 
has consistently expressed his opinion that, while he is open to allowing residents to 
electronically view the meetings and ask questions, electronic voting should not be allowed due 
to the Town’s inability to confirm the identity of the individual(s). After several conversations 
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between Peter Sielman, who disagrees with the Attorney’s opinion, the Attorney, and/or the 
First Selectman, it was decided to send the information to the Secretary of the State for her 
guidance. A letter, dated June 29, 2018, was received from the Office of the Secretary of the 
State and recited by the First Selectman. The letter concludes that it “would be a dangerous 
precedent to allow voting over unsecured networks.” First Selectman Lyden opened the floor 
for comments. 

John Cooke, 132 Gungy Road, who worked for the government in both Homeland Security and 
Cyber Security, concurred with the Secretary of the State, stating that the technologies are 
currently not in place to ensure a secure connection. 

Selectman Kennedy, referring to the Special Town Meeting Minutes of January 13, 2010, noted 
that the motion was made and passed “to authorize Virtual Town Meetings at the discretion of 
the Board of Selectmen.”, which, he presumed, means that it can be changed at their discretion. 
He also pointed out that, in the same minutes, Atty. John Butts responded positively to Hugh 
McKenney’s question regarding the legal issues of whether the votes of those who are 
participating from home would be counted, contradicting his analysis included in the materials 
provided by Mr. Sielman that “There would, of course, be technical difficulties in ensuring that 
all town meeting participants are, in fact, authorized to participate pursuant to Section 7.6.…” 

Selectman McKenney stated his support, given the information and recommendation of the 
Office of the Secretary of the State and his knowledge of cybersecurity. 

Selectman Chmielewski agreed with the Board’s comments and commended the First 
Selectman for his detailed investigation and due diligence in dealing with this matter. 

First Selectman Lyden stated that, procedurally, the Board of Selectmen cannot override the 
Town Meeting. Because the motion states that it is “at their discretion”, he felt that the Board 
can choose not to authorize electronic voting. Selectman McKenney expressed his concern, 
feeling that the unquoted verbiage in the motion made at the January 13, 2010 Town Meeting 
was not part of the actual motion. First Selectman Lyden stated that a motion will be drafted and 
presented to the Board at their next meeting for approval. 

F.  Salem Fire Company ET Engine Update 
Salem Volunteer Fire Company (SVFCO) Chief Gene Maiorano reported that, on June 28, 
2018, the Fire Company’s 1991 Pumper Truck ceased to run on its way to an emergency call. 
After conducting an extensive investigation, it has been determined that the damage was caused 
by the inadvertent use of a lower weight oil during the truck’s last service. The Board of 
Finance has been kept apprised of the issue and has agreed to an additional appropriation. 
Discussions with the company who conducted the service are continuing and it is hoped that 
part or all of the expenses will be paid for by either the vendor and/or insurance company. In 
addition, the radiator has rusted and will cost approximately $10,000.00 to replace/repair. First 
Selectman Lyden added that a new truck has been ordered and is scheduled to be delivered in 10 
to 11 months. The Board will vote to approve the additional appropriation next month when the 
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amount is finalized. While the truck is being serviced, the Chesterfield, Lyme, Colchester, and 
Gardner Lake Fire Companies have agreed to help cover the Town.  

On a different note, SVFCO Chief Maiorano invited the Board to the Fire Company to view 
their newly built storage building. The paving of the parking lot is pending.  

G.  Gardner Lake Fire Company Dry Hydrant Update 
Gardner Lake Volunteer Fire Company Fire Chief James Savalle presented a brief background 
and provided an update of the dry hydrants located at 126 Old Colchester Road, which has been 
experiencing a significant reduction in the amount of water from Gardner Lake filling the dry 
wells due to debris. He expressed his concerns regarding the possibility of a significant draw 
down of the Lake and had requested the First Selectman, Montville Mayor Ronald McDaniel, 
and Bozrah First Selectman Glenn Pianka not recommend the drawdown of Gardner Lake. The 
Fire Company has been investigating possible options/solutions with the Oakdale Fire 
Department to ensure the accessibility of an adequate supply of water during the winter months 
as well as the safety of the firefighters when accessing the water. He also noted that Oxoboxo 
Lake will be drawn down 22 feet to allow the Army Corps of Engineers to properly inspect and 
repair the dam. First Selectman Lyden stated that Mayor McDaniel, First Selectman Pianka, and 
himself have approved a 2’ draw down of Gardner Lake. Gardner Lake Authority Member Bob 
Neddo stated that it would have been helpful if such a presentation was provided to the 
Authority at one of their meetings and invited them their next regularly scheduled meeting. In 
response to Selectman McKenney, the time it takes to raise the Lake back to its original state is 
dependent upon the weather and the dry hydrants are routinely checked and maintained 
throughout the year. 

H. Tax Collector Refunds 
M/S/C: LaBonte/Kennedy, to direct the Town Treasurer to issue refunds, recommended 

and certified by the Tax Collector, as presented to the Board of Selectmen in the 
amount of $1,320.84 (one thousand three hundred twenty dollars and eighty-four 
cents) on the 7th day of August 2018. Discussion: None. Voice vote, 5-0, all in 
favor. 

5. REPORTS 
A. First Selectman  

First Selectman Lyden reported that the Tax Assessor’s office hours have been extended longer 
than anticipated and presented an example of the additional benefits and services the Office is 
providing to the Town. Expressing his pride in the staff, he invited everyone to visit the Town 
Hall and meet everyone, if they haven’t already done so.  

Thanks to the Town’s Safety Committee and employees, who have been trained in effective risk 
management practices, the Town has received a Member Equity Distribution Check in the 
amount of $8,684.00 from CIRMA (Connecticut Conference of Municipalities); the funds will 
be deposited into the Town’s General Fund. 
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Moody’s Investment Service has removed the negative outlook that was placed on the Town 
due to the potential effects of the State’s fiscal uncertainty and has upgraded the Town’s Bond 
Rating from an A1 to an Aa3, based on the Town’s strong management and increasing liquidity. 
He commended the Town’s strong management team of employees and the leadership and 
fiscal responsibility of the Board of Finance and Board of Selectmen. Selectman Chmielewski 
commended the First Selectman. 

B. Board of Education (BOE) 
Selectman McKenney reported that the BOE Business Manager estimates that, as of mid-July 
2018, approximately $50,000.00 in unencumbered funds will be returned to the Town. The 
BOE also discussed the number of kindergarten children that are predicted to attend the School 
in the coming year at their recent meeting. Possible options were investigated should the 
number of students rise above 42. He commended the collaborative efforts the School is making 
with the East Lyme School District. First Selectman Lyden noted that, at its peak, the School 
welcomed 608 children in 2002; the current enrollment is approximately 395 students.  

C. Board of Finance 
O’Connor Davies, LLP, who was appointed as the Town’s Auditor for Fiscal-Year 2017/18, 
recently visited the Town to conduct their preliminary work and will be returning in September 
to finalize their audit. He is expecting to return between $70,000.00 and $80,000.00 of 
unexpended General Government funds to the Town. 

D. Planning & Zoning Commission – no meeting; no report 

E. Economic Development Commission – no meeting; no report 

F. Library 
The Library continues to host a number of programs, including a Stuffed Animal Workshop on 
Wednesday, August 15, which includes a story and the creation of his/her own stuffed raccoon 
to take home. Those interested in participating must register. He commended the Friends of the 
Library who provide funding for many of these programs. 

G. Military Liaison 
Brigadier General Francis J. Evon, Jr., with whom Selectman Chmielewski was honored to 
serve, was recently appointed to serve as the Adjutant General of the Connecticut National 
Guard by Governor Dannell Malloy. He looks forward to having a positive collaborative 
relationship and programming under his leadership. 

First Selectman Lyden added that the Eastern Connecticut Workforce Investment Board offers 
career counseling and resumé building to veterans as well as residents.  

ADJOURNMENT 
M/S/C:  Kennedy/Chmielewski, to adjourn the meeting at 8:24 p.m. Discussion: None. Voice vote, 

5-0, all in favor. 
 

Respectfully Submitted by:  Agnes T. Miyuki, Recording Secretary for the Town of Salem 


































































































